University High School

School Council Meeting Minutes
December 9, 2014; 3:30 pm
UHS Library
Members Present: 

Parents: Terry Adkins, Roger Blumenthal, Rachael Broome, Ellen Hull, Karen Peters, George Youngerman

Students: Michael Cronin, Cole Hoffer, Zoe Holtzman, Audrey Powers, Keeley Ravellette, Jayasangeetha Thanikachalam, Madyssen Zarin

Faculty: Joseph Cyr, Terry Enfield, David Herring, Paul Karlowicz, Adam Lazarewicz, Tom Tobin, Kris Tully, Bob Yell

Administration: Dean Packard

Classified Staff: Lorraine Blackmon 

Community: David Bailey, Bonnie Klahr, Mae Smith

Members Absent: 

Parents: Kathy Campbell, Kim Elliot
Students: Noah Pensak
Administration: Amy Cislak
I. Approval of the agenda (5 minutes total, maximum for I, II, and III)
a. Smith motions. Klahr seconds

II. Approval of the November 18, 2014 minutes
a. Klahr Moves. Cronin Seconds
III. Call to the audience 
a. None present. 

IV. Discussion and Action Items (50 minutes total, maximum for IV)
a. Discussion/Action Item: Motion to approve College Algebra as a 2015-16 UHS course
1) Packard: College Algebra is for students who come in at the Algebra 1 level, and will serve as an alternative to Algebra 2. It is a direct line to college level calculus and is basically Precalculus without Trigonometry. It better mirrors what students are actually doing. If students don’t do as well as they would like, this allows double credit for taking this course and the freshmen Algebra 2 course. This aids sequencing and provides a viable option for credit recovery. 

2) Lazarewicz motions to adopt. Blumenthal seconds. 

3) Karlowicz: Is this what the math department wants? 

1. Packard: Yes, this has been looked into by our math department and seems like a good option. It fits nicely along the progression of courses. 

2) Tully: Instead of replacing, will it provide an alternative? 

1. Packard: It will replace the junior Algebra 2, not the freshmen Honors Algebra 2. 

3) Blumenthal: What’s the downside? 

1. Packard: There is none. It’s a more prestigious course and we will be working towards dual enrollment.  

4) Motion 

b. Discussion/Action Item: Motion to approve Yoga 2 as a 2015-16 UHS course

1) Packard: The initial course was only proposed for the first level but if this is passed than the teacher would teach 3 Yoga 1 classes and 1 Yoga 2 class. 

2) Lazarewicz motions: Smith seconds

3) Yell: Coming from IC, the concerns are: whether we sculpt the course to fulfilling requirements or if its purpose is for open elective choice. 

4) Hull: What is the difference between level 1 and 2? 

1. Packard: 1 is more advanced and is deeper 

5) Karlowicz: Motion to approve Yoga 2 as a 1 semester course as long as it fills the requirements to ensure that other elective departments such as foreign language aren’t affected. 

1. Powers: Would Yoga 1 be a prerequisite still? 

i. Packard: Probably 
2. Lazarewicz: Can this class be PE and Health simultaneously? 

i. Packard: Yes but the identification of the course would have to be prior to the enrollment. 

3. Herring: It seems like these regulations would limit the population that could participate. Also, could a dual enrollment be possible? 

i. Packard: It is possible, but not much has been presented yet. 

6) Holtzman: If it is only a semester course and economics has already been taken, what would be taken for the second semester?

1. Packard: There has been an offer to offer a one semester Macro econ course. 

2) Cronin: We talked about independent research, so could the in depth Yoga course be attached to the research course. There are so many courses 

3) Adkins: This should come back to the table once a minimum amount of students are found and teacher availability can be provided. It seems as though a lot of downsides have not been considered and this could be thought out more completely.

4) Packard: This class was created to help alleviate stress and there has been positive feedback. 27 students have already showed interest, which is a fourth of the current students. 

5) May: There is a difference between supporting the idea and actually committing to registration. 

1. Packard: The student course selection will happen soon and just because a course is offered on the books, doesn’t mean it will happen. 

6) Zarin: Isn’t Yoga 2 like Physics C in the sense that it dives deeper into the material with the interest of only a few in mind. 

1. Cronin: Physics C really serves as “UHS-like” course. It is a hard AP and is more college-like than Yoga which seems to be leaning toward an extra-curricular. 
7) Peters: What about a semester for each level? 

1. Packard: It depends on the teacher.

8) Hull: As a Yoga teacher, I feel it is not that difficult to incorporate different levels 

9) Bailey: Is independent possible?

1. Packard: That would essentially ask the teacher to take on another load. Perhaps it can be built in with Seminar or an SI program. 

10) Holtzman: How do we tell students about this possibility if forms are due Friday? 

1. Packard: We can worry about the publication after we see how the body stands. 

11) Lazarewicz: Motion fails. 
c. Discussion/Action Item: Motion to approve new UHS admissions policy
1) Packard: In this process, the mission and vision were pulled out of the number section. This fits more as an explanation than a bulleted number. Last year we were dictated by the courts to implement a policy not included in our own policy, so we delayed until we knew we would have clearance and a clear vision. We are maintaining out standards of 7 on COGAT and 3.0 GPA. If the student qualifies and gets 50 points they will be invited to attend. If the student gets 43-49 points an alternative short answer essay was offered and graded by external readers. After evaluation, it did have an increase of African American and Latino students. The average score of students accepted was 48-49. We looked at modifying the matrix. We looked at modifications to GPA and COGAT. We’re looking at giving the COGAT two more points of weight, which would allow students who got 48 and 49 points to qualify based on the 50 point mark. It is possible that African American and Latino students might be receiving lower grades for other reason, seeing as their COGAT scores match those of other students. Therefore, modifying the score would help these students. The essay augmentation would shift from a 45-49 point rage instead. If students got the full points, they were accepted. The only other change is the piloting of another resiliency assessment called the ACT Engage instead of the CAMI since it was not a very good prediction of motivation. We still feel the motivation and resiliency assessment is a good idea, hoping the courts will let us use it as a gauge. Sophomore process is slightly altered due to size. We are emphasizes the importance of available seats. The junior process will be hard but ensures that students are on track for a UHS diploma, demonstrate standardized test scores, an average PSAT score of 167 and a GPA of 3.0. Senior admissions would not be allowed. 
2) Lazarewicz motions. Adkins seconds. 

3) Youngerman: What is the retention rate? 

1. The mobility is about 4%. However, this is not always the place for all who qualify. They are less gifted regarding academics and instead perhaps more gifted in the arts. 

2. Youngerman: So there will be some openings? 

i. Packard: There will be some but we won’t necessarily accept them. 

2) Karlowicz: The new version is substituting for the existing policy? 

1. Packard: Yes. 

2. Karlowicz: Does this have to be voted on now? 

i. Packard: We are looking at the admissions for new students in two weeks so Site council’s input is preferable. 

3) Blumenthal: How much will this change in the future? 

1. Packard: We were asked to add additional measures. It is possible that the headmaster will give more requirements in the future but as of now these are our extra measures ensuring that the USP works. 

4) Yell: Have the plaintiffs approved this? 

1. Packard: It has not been taken to them since we have already met their requirements with their last requirements. This falls within what the governing board voted on and the court stipulated. 

2. Yell: How is the number of seats determined? 

i. Packard: Originally it was 300 but there are no specifics as of now. 

ii. Klahr: What if we get more than 300 students who qualify? 

1. Packard: It is an issue and there is potential. This year we have 320 TUSD kids that qualified, not including out of district kids. The super attendant has said that we will not limit the acceptance. If we say there is no space, the TUSD students get priority. 

5) Bailey: What numbers are we looking at? 

1. Packard: 88 qualified for the essay and 64 took it
6) Tobin: How has retention been for students accepted in the lower range? 

1. Packard: Still waiting for statistics looking at retention, GPA and probation. We are looking for other problems that stem from COGAT scoring. The biggest loss is between freshmen and sophomore year. 

7) Motion passes. 

d. Discussion/Action Item: Motion to direct faculty to review technology-in-classroom policy

1) Karlowicz motions. Blumenthal seconds. 

2) Karlowicz: There is a current investigation regarding pictures of exams being taken. 

3) Packard: The reality is what’s more significant is that this is cheating. In UHS policy this is seen as very significant and can cause a student to be exited. 

4) Motion passes unanimously. 

e. Discussion Item: Campus usage for 2014-15 school year
1) Lazarewicz: This will be addressed through principal’s report. 

V. Committee & Misc. Reports (35 minutes total, maximum for V)
a. Principal’s report
1) Packard: We just finished off the celebration season of band, choir, orchestra and drama. Kim Grimes will be the BOOST director, focusing more on academics. Recommendation that we test 6th graders on COGAT and make recommendations regarding improvement for 7th or 8th testing. AP Seminar implementation will be delayed due to time constraints which pushes capstone back another year. Student course selection timeline has been set and we are scheduled for the 6th and 7th and are aiming for the 5th and the 6th for registration. There is end of course testing this year, the AZ Merit. It is a PARK–like test. We are hoping to do this online but it looks like we are falling short of state technological requirements. These exams for English 9th, 10th, 11th and Math Algebra 1, Algebra 2 and Geometry. Plea for tax credit donations. The deadline is December for public schools. We were recognized as the best of Public Schools in Tucson in Tucson Weekly. The school (campus) will be closed during winter break. There are very small windows for sports as the only exception. We will be offering a culturally relevant course next semester. We have no teacher or space yet but it will be a 0 hour or 7th hour course. We will be receiving the attendance award again and next year we will have very little campus space.

1) Blumenthal: What is culturally relevant? 

1. Packard: Mexican-American studies or African American studies with a focus in writing or social studies. This is a junior-senior level course.

b. Tax Credit & Budget report

1) Klahr: These sheets show what we currently have and what has been approved. 

c. Recruitment & Retention Committee report

1) Klahr: We had a meeting with Mr. Packard and we have slightly changed direction. Our first meeting is January 6th. We will be able to do more with our new information. 

d. Instructional Council report
1) Packard: Nothing we’ve already discussed. 

e. UHS Foundation & Alumni Association report

1) Klahr: The year-end appeal ends on December 31st. We are aiming to raise 30,000 for projectors and document cameras. 

f. Parents Association report
1) Peters: None 

g. SAB report

1) Lazarewicz: Currently working on winter formal at the JCC. 
VI. Reminders:
a. School Council Meeting time and place will be posted 24 hours in advance.  Attendance and minutes will be submitted to a School Council officer prior to the next meeting.
b. Please observe proper decorum and schedule your time to be able to attend the entire School Council meeting. Each meeting should last 90 minutes and will be adjourned by 5:00 PM.  A quorum, your time, and your participation are valued assets of the UHS School Council. 
VII. Adjournment
a. Blumenthal motions. Adkins seconds. 
Next Scheduled Meeting:
   Tuesday, January 13, 2015; 3:30 pm; UHS Library

uhssitecouncil.weebly.com
Motions for December 9, 2014 Meeting
1. Motion to approve College Algebra as a 2015-16 UHS course
Rationale:
College Algebra will replace Algebra 2 in the UHS math curriculum.  The math department and administration feel that College Algebra is a slightly more rigorous course, and more importantly, will provide students with a better knowledge base for higher-level math courses.
2. Motion to approve Yoga 2 as a 2015-16 UHS course
Rationale:

In its first year as a UHS elective course offering, Yoga has been extremely popular with the student body.  A group of students have requested that UHS consider adopting a second year Yoga class, to begin in the 2015-16 school year.

3. Motion to approve new UHS admissions policy

Please see separate attachment for details on admissions policy changes.
4. Motion to direct faculty to review technology-in-classroom policy

Rationale:

TUSD already has a policy regarding student use of technology (e.g. cell phones, MP3 players, video games, cameras, etc.) in the classroom.  Please see the separate attachment for that policy (Policy Code: JICJ).  However, code JICJ allows sites to establish their own additional guidelines as needed.  This motion will ask the UHS faculty to review Policy JICJ and to determine if any further guidelines are necessary.

